BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 22 May 2008 

PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Steve Ball, Mandy Berrisford, Jo Cameron, David Hales (from min.100), Richard Head, Mark Morris (from min.100), John Price, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.

IN ATTENDANCE


One member of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk). 
99/08
Election of Chairman and Vice-Chairman for 2008-09. The Clerk reported that Cllrs Bettley-Smith and Head had expressed their willingness to continue in office. There being no other nominations, it was:

RESOLVED that Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith and Richard Head be elected to serve as Chairman and Vice-Chairman for 2008-2009.
100/08
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Bellamy and Daly. Apologies had also been received from Borough Cllr Becket and County Cllr Chapman.

(Cllrs Hales & Morris joined the meeting during this item)
101/08
Cllr Price declared a personal interest in respect of the planning application at Cracow Moss, as he lived in the area.
102/08
Members considered the appointment of members to serve on outside bodies and internal groups.

103/08
RESOLVED that the following members be appointed to outside bodies.

Village Hall



Price

Conservation Advisory


Working Group

Berrisford, Speed

Standards Committee

Bettley-Smith (as Chairman)

Newcastle District Parish


Councils Association

Cameron

LSP Steering Group

Betley United Charities

Mrs Jennifer Walton

and that the following appointment made during 2007-08 be confirmed for 2008-09:
Children & Learning Partnership
Berrisford

104/08
RESOLVED that the following members be appointed to internal groups.

Press Liaison



Cllr Berrisford to liaise with parish magazine






Chairman and Vice-Chairman to liaise with







Other media

Internal Accounts


Responsible Financial Officer (Clerk)

Notice Boards


Hales, Price

Grants/ Funding


Bettley-Smith, Head

Update



Cameron, Daly

Planning:


Balterley


Ball, Morris


Betley



Bellamy, Bettley-Smith, Daly, Head


Wrinehill


Berrisford, Price

Conservation



Berrisford, Speed

Laudy Croft Maintenance

Bettley-Smith, Hales, Price, Speed

Transport Co-ordinator

Speed

Traffic Working Group

Berrisford, Bettley-Smith, Head, Watkin

Memorial Garden


Bettley-Smith, Daly, Hales, Morris, Speed

And that the following appointment made during 2007-08 be confirmed for 2008-09:

Environmental Champions Group
Berrisford

105/08
The Clerk outlined to members the requirement to carry out certain annual requirements: the appointment of a Responsible Financial Officer; risk assessment; consideration of Standing Orders.

106/08
RESOLVED that the Clerk (Gwyn Griffiths) be reappointed as Responsible Financial Officer for 2008-09.
107/08
The Clerk outlined the requirement for the Council to carry out an annual risk assessment. He set out for members the physical, financial and policy risks which might face the Council, and the measures in place to address such risks.


RESOLVED that the Council is satisfied that it has carried out an appropriate risk assessment, and that all necessary measures are in place.
108/08
RESOLVED that a Working Group, comprised of Cllrs Ball, Bettley-Smith, Head and Watkin, be appointed to review Standing Orders in conjunction with the Clerk, to report initially to the June meeting, and to bring proposals to the July meeting.
109/08
Members considered the programme of meetings for 2008-09. Some concern was expressed that the present meeting arrangements often clashed with meetings of the Local History Society. It was agreed to consider the matter further under the Clerk’s Report.

110/08
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 24 April 2008 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.
111/08
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation. One member of the public participated, raising the following issues.


a) The rescheduling of meeting dates, to the fourth Thursday of each month, had been at the request of a former member of the Council.


b) There was no ramp to facilitate disabled access to the room in which the Parish Council normally met. Had a risk assessment been carried out, and was the Council adequately covered against potential risk?


c) The member of the public was party to the planning application for a polytunnel at Cracow Moss, which was to be considered by the Parish Council. He indicated that the Borough Council had no specific policy on polytunnels, but did have a policy on allotments whichd aimed to ensure that demand was met. He outlined the history of the site and nearby sites, and emphasised that the site could revert to agricultural use in future.
112/08
The Chairman’s report took the form of the article for the Parish Magazine prepared after the Annual Electors’ Meeting of 15th May, a copy of which had been circulated to members.

113/08
Under the Clerk’s Report members gave further consideration to the scheduling of the Council’s meeting.

RESOLVED that the Council continue to meet on the 4th Thursday, and consideration of any change be deferred for the Clerk to investigate any potential impact on the handling of planning applications, and the availability of the Village Hall.
114/08
There were no reports from the Borough or County Councillors.

115/08 The Parish Council considered the following planning application.

08/00390/FUL  Erection of a polytunnel on horticultural land, land south of Cracow Moss, Wrinehill


RESOLVED that the Parish Council wishes to make the following observations:


a) the Parish Council notes that engineering or earthworks have taken place on the site, as reported on the planning application. The Borough Council will wish to satisfy itself whether or not this is permissible;


b) the site is located within an Area of Active Landscape Conservation (Policy N18), and is subject to the policy that “development that will harm the quality and character of the landscape will not be permitted. The Borough Council needs to assess the proposal against this policy;


c) the Parish Council would also ask the Borough Council as planning authority to satisfy itself that the proposals are for non-commercial use.
(During the consideration of the above item the Chairman briefly adjourned

the meeting to allow a member of the public to comment.)

(During consideration of the above item Cllr Hales indicated his concern that, as

an acquaintance of the applicant it might be appropriate for him to declare an interest.

The Chairman commented and the Clerk provided advice on the responsibilities of

Members in relation to Declarations of Interest. Cllr Hales then declared a

personal interest as an acquaintance of the applicant.)

116/08
The Clerk received a Decision Notice in respect of the following application.

08/00167/FUL  New pitched roof to existing garage, 11 Ladygates, Betley PERMITTED

117/08
Members considered a report on the Annual Electors’ Meeting of 15th May, tabled by the Clerk. Concern was expressed regarding the poor attendance, and it was felt that the description as Annual Electors Meeting might have been confusing or off-putting. It was noted that highways had proved to be the primary issue of concern.


RESOLVED that future annual meetings be referred to as ‘Open Village Meeting’ or similar.
118/08
Members considered a Forward Plan for Council business.


RESOLVED that a Forward Plan to be set as follows, subject to review at the June meeting:


JUNE – Budget out-turn 2007-08; Parish Plan


JULY – Police attendance; Environmental Champions


AUGUST – aim for light agenda of standing items and planning


SEPTEMBER – Memorial Garden Christmas Arrangements


OCTOBER – Police attendance


NOVEMBER – Review of maintenance contract for Memorial Garden


DECEMBER – Setting of budget and precept (or January)


JANUARY – Police attendance


FEBRUARY – nil to date


MARCH – Arrangements for annual Open Village Meeting


APRIL – Police attendance.
119/08
The Clerk presented members with a list of outstanding invoices and payments due.


RESOLVED 
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following invoices and payments due:

Richard Head
Expenses for 




             Annual meeting

£  69.88
779



b) that the Financial Statement be received.
120/08
Members considered whether any maintenance work was required at Laudy Croft.  Cllr Hales reported that a warning sign had been vandalised and required replacement.

RESOLVED that Cllr Hales be authorised to arrange the necessary work in the interests of Health & Safety in liaison with the Chairman and/or Vice-Chairman, subject to a limit of £50.
121/08
The Memorial Garden Working Group presented a report to the Council. The tree stump had now been removed, and the new contractor had agreed to assist with planting out of flowers. Members of the Working Group expressed their satisfaction with the performance of the new contractor. The WI were reviewing their requirements for a tree to mark their anniversary.
122/08
Members reviewed progress in respect of parish communication.


It was noted that Parish Council News had again been very well received. The Council expressed its congratulations to Cllr Cameron and others who had assisted.


Members discussed material for the next issue of the parish magazine.


Progress on the website was discussed. A resident of the parish had offered to help with the development of the website on a fee basis, but the Clerk had expressed reservations regarding the need to follow financial regulations and seek tenders or quotations for any work.


RESOLVED that the Working Group be authorised to progress the formulation of a Statement of Requirements.
123/08
Members considered continuing slow progress on highways issues. The new County Councillor had shown a commitment on the subject and the Council would continue to support his efforts. A councillor noted that the height restriction signs for Checkley Lane had finally been provided, but there had been no progress on reinstating the Stop sign at the junction of Back Lane with the B5500.

124/08
The Council considered area issues raised by members.

RESOLVED 
a) that the Clerk seek to establish the reasons for the removal of the traditional lighting at the end of the church drive, and report the poor quality of grass mowing at East Lawns to Aspire Housing;




b) that Cllr Hales be thanked for his investigation of the condition of the bench at Wrinehill, which was beyond repair. Quotations to be sought for a replacement to be funded from the grant provided by the Bonfire Committee.
125/08
The Chairman reported that he had received a letter from the Department of Justice regarding the closure of part of the Churchyard. The letter referred to a “Newcastle and Tyne” Council being consulted, rather than Newcastle-under-Lyme Borough Council, which suggested that proper consultation with the local authority might not have taken place.


RESOLVED that the Chairman write to the local MP seeking the clarification of this issue.
126/08
Members considered items for the Agenda of the June meeting.


RESOLVED that the following items be included:



Strategic Plan – Cllr Watkin to report



CPRE – Cllr Berrisford to report



Forward Plan



East Lawns – to review past undertakings by Aspire Housing



Wrinehill Bench – Cllr Hales to report
